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I feel like a character in a Greek play.  It was my destiny that one day I would speak at the Prince Hall Cemetery.  Let me explain.

In 1956, I came to this area to attend graduate school, and was engaged to be married.  In June 1957, Lenore and I were married, and we moved into an apartment on Concord Ave. in Cambridge.  In June 1958, the first of our three children was born.  The following year we decided that we should move to a place that had a yard.  You have to understand that we both grew up in New York City and living outside an urban area was foreign.  We looked in towns to the west of Cambridge and settled on Arlington.  It seemed like country!  We moved to a duplex apartment on Gardner St.  It was 47 Gardner St., which is located immediately across the street from where we are now standing.  Lenore and I were fortunate to have Elaine and Horace Boynton as our landlords.  They were so very kind.  I recall asking them about the empty lot across the street, which in summertime looked like a pasture with its tall grass, and they were not sure other than it might be a cemetery.  There were no structures to give any indication that it was a cemetery.  I thought no more about it.

In 1971, when I was president of the Arlington Civil Rights Committee, a member of our board brought in a clipping from the Boston Globe.  It was an article, written by Joan Mahoney, titled It had its beginning in prejudice . . . now it’s just a haunting memory, about what was to be named the Prince Hall Cemetery. Now I knew unequivocally the empty lot was a cemetery.  I recall that one of our board members wanted to start probing for buried headstones, but he was discouraged and asked to turn in his probe.  We were unqualified.

In the mid-1970s I joined the Arlington Historical Society, and starting in the 1980s served many years as one of its trustees.  It was in late 1984 as I recall, that I heard about the cemetery again through Inga Pinciak, a director of the Society.  She had learned about the existence of the cemetery, and realized that we had another important historical site in our town.  It was historical because Black Americans who were living in Boston needed a burying ground and had to find one so far from where they lived.  Inga had learned that the lot was owned by the Prince Hall Grand Lodge, and presented her plan to make contact.  The president of the Society at the time was Philip Hagar, and he is with us today.  When he heard about the cemetery and Inga’s proposal, he and the Board got behind the idea 100%. 

Officers of both organizations met and from a series of meetings the Prince Hall Cemetery Trust and Prince Hall Mystic Arlington Cemetery Association, Inc. were created.  Charles Walker, that is Bert Walker, was elected chairman of the Association.  The Association’s objectives are to preserve and maintain the site.  Through moneys raised by the Grand Lodge and a contribution made by the Town of Arlington using Community Block Grant Development funding, Bert Walker acting on behalf of the committee, contracted with the archeology department of Boston University to research the history of the cemetery.  Using this research, an application was submitted that led to this site being added to the National Register of Historic Places, and we have the bronze plaque on the gate to show it.  Soon after, the committee through Bert Walker made arrangements to have a fence and stone monument added.  On Saturday, June 2nd, 1990, the cemetery was rededicated.  In May 2002, I was elected President of the Historical Society, and here I am today addressing you.  My destiny is fulfilled.

It is an honor to be part of the PHMACA.  I trust you picked up another theme in my talk.  It was about Bert Walker who moved restoration of the cemetery from an idea to a deed.  I should add that he did it all very smoothly, and I want to take this opportunity to thank Bert again on behalf of The Arlington Historical Society.  Thank you all, and I hope to see you next year.  I predict better weather.
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